CCDI Provincial Meeting

Feb. 3, 2005.
Ministry of Education, Simcoe Room
1. Review and approval of November minutes-motion for approval made by Mike Evans, St. Lawrence College, seconded by Bonnie Dawe, Lambton College.
2. BSWD Guidelines-Toni Connolly introduced Chris Rocha, Director of Student Services at Durham as the new CCSS liaison for OASFAA. The Bursary Guidelines for 04/05 were put out on the listserv and copies were made available for the Provincial Meeting. CCDI has requested that we be consulted before there are changes to the Guidelines as we have some recommendations for changes.  Toni indicated that a face-to-face meeting with Richard Jackson to discuss our concerns will not take place.  The vehicle for these discussions is to be the Post- Secondary Advisory Committee on Disability Issues.  In an attempt to address some of our concerns, questions were forwarded to Sherri Martin of the Student Support Branch of the Ministry.  Some of the responses to the questions are vague and it is still confusing as to who is responsible for what. Chris Rocha explained that some of the changes that are being requested don’t seem large.  There are none that are legislative changes.  Priorities right now for the OFA’s are related to HRDC ie tuition grants for those with low income and secondly, there will be some changes as a result of the Rae Review that will impact financial aid.  Any changes to OSAP and the BSWD have to be systematically approved.  The OFA’s don’t receive the BSWD Guidelines until August.  A change in wording might seem minor, but it does have implications for frontline workers.  They are responsible for compliance as they are the ones that are audited.  The Guidelines are subject to interpretation and some OFA’s take a harder look at the wording. Discussion:  Susan Alcorn-MacKay asked about the possibility of a working meeting with CCDI, IDIA and the Financial Aid group.  Chris Rocha suggested that a letter or something done jointly with CCDI and IDIA, changes that as group we support would be more beneficial.  These could probably then be presented jointly to OASFFA.  OASFFA has its’ own AGM May 26/05 in Windsor.  They will also meet during CACUSS in June.  Chris Rocha will suggest that CCDI/IDIA present to OASFFA.  Lyn MacDonald from Durham is the PD chair for OASFFA.  Dawson Pratt indicated that changes to the Guidelines may be needed in order to comply with the ODA.  Chris Rocha agreed that the current policies and processes need to be reviewed as some haven’t been looked at since 1993.
Action:  Toni Connolly will arrange a meeting with IDIA to discuss changes to the BSWD manual and they will try to arrange to have a presence at the May meeting of OASFFA.

Other BSWD and Tax exemption- Toni Connolly circulated an e-mail regarding the BSWD and tax exemption from Carolyn Donoghue, Policy Advisor for the Canada Student Loans Program.  The Canada Study Grants for Students With Disabilities will no longer be taxable income.  Information will be included in the 2004 tax guide and package.  Though students will have to claim it as income, there will be an offsetting deduction.  If there are any questions, we can e-mail Carolyn at carolyn.donoghue@hrsdc-rhdss.gc.ca or call her at 1-819-997-1232.
3. Accessibility Fund Reporting/Data Collection- Toni Connolly indicated that an initial meeting was held with Susan Alcorn-MacKay and Toni Connolly representing CCDI, Laurence Perchere, Solange Belluz and Eydie Troper representing the Ministry, and two representatives from IDIA.  The purpose of the meeting was to look at establishing a common reporting format for both colleges and universities for the Enhanced Services Fund and the Accessibility Fund.  The LOTF Fund is being rolled into the Accessibility Fund in order to reduce the number of funding envelopes.  Laurence Perchere indicated that there will be further discussions around how the LOTF funds are to be divided up.  The salary ranges for LS/AT’s will be looked at as there is a huge discrepancy among colleges. The Interpreter Fund is not being discussed at this time. Toni brought forward Craig Barrett’s data collection format with the 8 categories.  It was agreed that this format will be used and that accommodations will not be reintroduced into the reporting format.  The committee got stuck on the category of multiple impairments.  It was decided that the universities would develop a second chart, an impact chart to distinguish multiple impairments by the different disability categories. Toni received a draft copy of the chart for circulation to the membership for discussion.  On the first chart (CCDI), the disability is counted only once.  In the second chart (draft provided), every disability that a student with Multiple Disabilities has is recorded.  Susan and Toni requested that the category of “other” remain in order to capture students with communications disorders such as stuttering as well as those with MID etc.  The actual definitions of each of the terms will be worked on as well so that there is consistency in how the terms are used at each institution.  With respect to the ESF reporting, we will no longer have to report on the type of Learning Disability. The Ministry may want information on the number of assessments and the type of service provided- Learning Strategist, Assistive Technologist or both. Susan and Toni felt that the ESF reporting would amount to a couple of lines in the new reporting format. When the committee looked at the financial reporting, there was some disagreement around what is reported on the revenue line.  The universities report what they get from other sources, while the colleges report a deficit/surplus.  It was also recognized that the colleges and universities defined some of the terms with respect to financial reporting differently ie capital.  These terms will also be clarified so that there is consistency.
Discussion:  Mike Evans asked when the new format will be implemented.  Eydie Troper indicated that it would be implemented in 05/06 recognizing that it will take time to change the databases. Louise Legault asked if there would be the opportunity for input into the template, ie how do we capture things like referrals from high schools, faculty etc.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that the template is not likely to change substantially, that the information Louise is suggesting could be captured in-house, but would not be reported on to the Ministry.  Jeff Howie asked if we would know how the Ministry plans to allocate the LOTF funds by March 31/05.  Eydie Troper said there will be no announcement made until the Accessibility Fund is approved.  As she recognizes that this is something we need to know, she will try to find out when the announcement will be made.
Mike Evans asked about the Interpreter Report and when an announcement will be made about monies to cover the shortfall.  Eydie Troper indicated that the Interpreter Fund Reports are due February 24/05.  She will send a reminder out to coordinators.  No announcement regarding the shortfalls will be made until the reports are reviewed. Beryl Buckley-Golder asked about the ESF reporting for 04/05.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that it would remain the status quo for this year, with a more simplified version for next year.  Craig Barrett indicated that he was impressed with the document impact statement and how it will more accurately reflect the statistics for students with multiple impairments.  Audrey Healey asked if a person has a multiple disability where one of the disabilities has no impact with respect to accommodation would it get recorded?  Toni Connolly indicated that if there is absolutely no impact, then it would not be included, but we would need to keep in mind accessibility issues as well ie changes to the physical environment.
Action: Craig Barrett has agreed to collect and collate the CCDI data for 04/05.  Eydie Troper will send a reminder out about the due date of February 24 for the Interpreter Fund Report.  As well, she will try to determine when we can expect an announcement regarding the Accessibility Fund.
4. Ministry Report- Eydie Troper- Eydie announced that Jane Kirkwood has moved to the Ministry of Economic Development and Trade.  Susan Gaulets is the new Manager of the Program Quality Unit.  She can be reached at 416-325-2874.  The Credentials Validation Service- Colleges Branch, has been transferred to ACAATO.  This move was made as a result of the new Charter for the Colleges.  Each College’s Board of Governors can now approve programs.  The Credentials Validation Service will determine if a program meets its’ outcomes and will ensure quality and consistency in programming within the College system. One of the priorities of ACAATO this year is international marketing of Ontario post-secondary institutions.  It is anticipated that the Rae Review Report will be released this morning.  There will be some impact on services for students with disabilities.  The Post-Secondary Advisory Committee on Disability Issues is being established.  Invitations have gone out to various groups asking them to nominate representatives.  Toni Connolly will sit on the Committee as chair of CCDI.  This will be a rotating position for CCDI.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay will sit on the Committee as a member with special expertise. The chair of IDIA will also sit on the Committee as well as the chair of OASFFA along with student representation and someone who works with transition issues.   The mandate of the Committee will be to advise the Minister.  The Minister will forward issues that the Committee will be asked to address. It is anticipated that there will be an initial meeting in March.  The meeting regarding Data Collection is a result of the Kevin French Review.  The idea is to try to streamline reporting and data collection to make it easier for the institutions and the Ministry.  At this point, the Interpreter Fund is not being looked at.  Consultants are being hired to look at the Transcription Services fund and how it can be rolled into the Accessibility Fund without there being a disruption to the students.
Discussion:  Dawson Pratt asked if that is what is going to happen to the Transcription Fund-will it be rolled into the Accessibility Fund?  Eydie Troper responded that the consultants are looking at how it can happen without it being a disruption, not the feasibility of it.  Willona Blanche asked about the Interpreter Fund reporting structure.  Eydie indicated that this structure will be looked at as well.  Colleges will receive their Interpreter Fund Allocations soon.
5. Ministry of Citizenship and Immigration Meeting re: ODA/Bill 118- Craig Barrett indicated that a meeting was held on January 5 with representatives from the Ministry of Citizenship and Immigration along with representatives from ACAATO, CCDI and CCSS.  The Minister, Dr. Marie Bountrogianni, is very enthusiastic about the Bill as is the disabled community.  It will bring about significant changes with respect to the establishment of standards by regulation that will apply to both the public and private sectors. It presents a long term vision for accessibility in Ontario that will greatly enhance the participation of persons with disabilities.  Some regulations and standards will come into effect over the next five years, while others will be phased in over a 20 year period. David Lepofsky, Chair of the ODA Commission has been holding public hearings across the province.  The dates for the final hearings are February 7 in Thunder Bay and February 8 in Ottawa.   The final reading of the Bill 118 will take place in the spring.  There will be sanctions for non-compliance and these won’t just deal with physical plant, but more subtle aspects such as websites and other things that CCDI has talked about. Twenty-seven colleges and universities have submitted accessibility plans.  Eighteen other institutions have indicated the intent to set up committees to develop plans.
Discussion:  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that the universities have asked to join our Accessibility listserv which is now hosted by Humber.  The listserv has become more of a problem solving one with discussions around issues such as statements about accessibility on course outlines.  Karen Walker made reference to a critique of the Bill in ARCH.  Sheryl Johns commented that the Bill will help with the building of partnerships in the community as educational institutions, government agencies etc. seek to implement standards for accessibility.
6. Establishment of the Post Secondary Advisory Committee On Disability Issues-- A meeting has not been set as yet as not all members have been confirmed. Toni as chair will represent CCDI.  Susan will be on the committee as one of the individual’s with special expertise.  Cathie Auger will be the representative for CCSS. A student from Conestoga will be the representative for the College Student Alliance.

7. Code of Ethics and Standards of Practice-Pam Morel indicated that the idea for a Code of Ethics and Standards of Practice came from one of the courses that the Learning Strategists took where they looked at standards of practice.  It became evident that we needed one so a working group was set up at Cambrian.  They looked at a number of documents including Ahead and the OCC Code of Ethics and Standards of Practice.  The draft code is structured around that of the Ontario Psychological Association.  The working group tried to get at the core things that address our interactions with students. Pam would like volunteers to participate in a special SIG/working group. Comments regarding the draft Code can be forwarded to Pam with the goal being that we would have an altered document to review at the May AGM.
Action:  Pam will remind everyone one month prior to the AGM to submit comments.

Discussion: Laurie Barbeau commented that the document is a great start.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that at Cambrian they are using it as a departmental focus to clarify issues and roles. Lize Jalbert volunteered to be on the working group and wondered about the addition of practical examples. 
8. Delta Screener Research Proposal- Pam Morel applied to CCDI for $2,000.00 to fund a research proposal to do an item and predictive validity analysis of the Delta Screener in order to determine what questions are the best predictors of learning disabilities and what students need to be referred for psychoeducational assessments.  The research may lead to the creation of a more abbreviated version of the screener.  Pam plans to present the findings of the research at the May AGM.  Marian Mainland will be submitting a proposal to hire a computer programmer in order to have the Delta Screener and the Guelph Screener developed by Carol Herriot computerized including the scoring.  Carol Herriot is in the process of updating the Guelph Screener to integrate the new LDAO definition for learning disabilities and add information processing deficits.  At Conestoga the Delta Screener is used to gather background information and to determine if there are other issues that require further investigation.  If a student appears to be at risk for a learning disability, the counsellors will use the Guelph screener which can help to streamline what further testing is going to be needed and is helpful in determining beneficial interim accommodations.
9. Attendant Care Transition Funding, Ministry of Health-Toni Connolly e-mailed to the listserv the Policy and Operational Standards for Attendant Outreach Services that Warner Clarke had forwarded.  Pages 18-19 of the document outline the services provided by attendant outreach.  It is clear that it is the mandate of the Ministry of Health to provide attendant outreach services. Warner Clarke from the Ministry of Health provided an update on the Transition Fund.  He indicated that the program has been implemented and that he is still waiting for a policy statement to be issued.  Currently three students are accessing support through the Centre for Independent Living.  The funds will continue to be available through the Centre in Toronto.  Students are to contact their local service outreach providers or Centres for Independent Living in order to have access to the funds. The fund is for those who have been admitted to programs, have everything else setup, but have been told that they are on a waitlist of 1-2 years for attendant services.  Approximately 20 people a year may encounter this difficulty. There have been a number of enquiries from outreach service providers regarding the fund.  They are being told that the fund is interim funding only, that service providers will need to integrate these students within one year. When the policy is forwarded to the service providers, it will also be forwarded to CCDI and IDIA. 
Discussion: Linda Lyons asked if a student already has an attendant care if living in an apartment through supportive housing, would the attendant be able to provide assistance at school.  Warner Clarke indicated that it may be possible to do some juggling around or access the fund through the Centre for Independent Living.  As the Centre for Independent Living would prefer not to hear directly from us, any queries can be directed to Warner at 416-314-6284.  Laurie Barbeau asked if the contact is to be initiated by the individual student.  Warner clarified that the student makes the request through the local service provider.  Toni Connolly asked about students who receive attendant services on campus, but have off campus placements.  Warner indicated that if the placement is in another area, the service provider may need to check to see if there is support available locally.  Accessing the fund might be considered, but only as a last resort.  The fund is to support those students needing to access a new system with short notice, one they haven’t had to access before.  The fund will ensure that they won’t fall through the cracks and enable them to start their program on time. 
10. CCSS Report- Judy Harvey reported on the follow-up items from the November 16th CCSS meeting.  Cathie Auger is representing CCSS on the Post Secondary Advisory Committee for Disability Issues.  She also represented CCSS at the   Ministry of Citizenship and Immigration meeting on the ODA.  The Rae Review is expected to be released at anytime.  CCSS submitted a separate submission and referenced the CCDI ten recommendations on access. The CCSS submission addressed access in a broader sense.  The Algonquin proposal is still before the committee addressing it.  Betty Freelandt is representing CCSS and Craig Barrett is representing CCDI.  It is anticipated that the committee will report back to ACAATO and the Ministry with some fairer way of how to address tuition fees for students with disabilities on a 40-60% reduced load. Brigitte Chikki is developing a CCSS newsletter.  The newsletter will include a column for input from each of the CCSS operating groups. An ACAATO Conference- Building Ontario: Colleges 2015 will be held in Toronto February 20-22 at the Westin Harbour Castle Hotel.  ACAATO will be holding strategic planning sessions during the conference that can include representatives from any of its’ reporting groups.  Through a group work process a SWAT analysis will be done to develop a strategic plan to look at the college of 2015.  This process will be continued with the College Presidents and Board of Governors.  The CACUSS conference will be held June 19-21 at Queen’s University in Kingston.   CCSS will hold its’ meeting in conjunction with the conference on June 21.
11. Treasurer’s Report- Toni Connolly reported on behalf of Jim Chalmers that the CCDI budget is healthy.  Other funding proposals can be submitted to the CCDI executive for consideration.
12. Transcription Services Meeting-Ted Morrison reported that he, Toni Connolly and Karen Coffey attended a CADSPPE focus group meeting on transcription services in November at the University of Ottawa. The focus group meeting identified strategies to guide CADSPPE in promoting full access to print information, identified barriers and discussed who ought to be responsible for alternative to print materials.  The report from the focus group is to be part of a CADSPPE submission to NEADS.  Ted Morrison has posted it to the CCDI listserv.  There is a link from the CCDI website to the CADSPPE website.  Toni Connolly indicated that it was mentioned that in the US 9 out of 50 States have legislation that will not allow colleges and universities to use texts that are not available in electronic format. 
Discussion:  Toni asked if colleges were still having difficulties accessing alternative to print materials. Representatives from Seneca and Fanshawe reported difficulties.  Ann Glesheimer from Seneca indicated that students can be in danger of losing their semester when materials are not available in a timely fashion.  Ann indicated that when they have contacted the publishers, they have found that these requests have been taken out of the hands of the representative and it has created a bureaucracy.  Frank Walsh indicated that when they go through publishers, they are having difficulty getting to the right people.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay said that each publisher has an agent assigned to each college.  Susan recommends that we speak with the academic areas to find out who the sales agent is for each publisher.  Susan also recommends that we raise the issue of alternative to print materials with our Accessibility Committees and that it be included in each institution’s Accessibility Plan.  Each college can consider a letter to faculty requesting that when they are considering texts, and where there are two equal ones, that they select the one that is available in electronic format. Dawson Pratt indicated that with the new Human Rights Guidelines publishers will need to provide texts in alternative formats.  It will take smaller publishers time to phase this in. Eydie Troper stated that faculty need to be encouraged and that this is something that can be included in faculty training.  She does recognize that some faculty are hired at the last minute and therefore make decisions on texts very late.  
13. Human Rights Commission-Toni Connolly asked if there was any feedback on the Ontario Human Rights Guidelines on Accessible Education- ie what is good about them, what we can use when talking with faculty, what we can do to ensure compliance and what is still not clear.
Discussion:  Audrey Healy asked about learning disability assessments and whose responsibility it is to pay for them.  The Guidelines (p. 41) would indicate that it is the institution’s responsibility.  Eydie Troper said that this is no different then what she understood.  Judy Harvey said that she would see an institution pay only if a student can demonstrate financial need and when there is no other source of funding.  She understood from an earlier CCDI meeting attended by Frances Lamb and Eva Nichol that this is the case.  Sometimes students have the financial means, but don’t want to pay.  At Humber the Financial Aid Office has developed a financial needs assessment that determines financial need.  Laurie Barbeau indicated that there is an Assessment category in the Accessibility Fund and that it has long been the responsibility of the institution to pay. Eydie Troper recommends checking this with College lawyers.   Pam Morale said that this is the rationale that some institutions have used to hire people to do assessments in-house.  Dawson Pratt said that this is where the decoupling of the BSWD would help or we can look at working out a cost-sharing arrangement with the student.  Dawson stated that the intent of the Guidelines is that we don’t refuse to service a student because they don’t have documentation, but there is nothing that demands that they get everything.  A minimum level of service can be provided.  Marian Mainland asked about point 3, pg. 41-Can we ask for documentation in order to provide service to students with invisible disabilities?  Sharon Moukperian said it makes common sense that documentation would be required.  Laurie Barbeau stated that the documentation is required not so much for the type of disability, but more so we have an awareness of the student’s needs and accommodations. 
Dawson Pratt said that if students are required to write licensing exams, that documentation outlining required accommodations would be needed.  Toni Connolly commented on the reference on pg. 41 to unions, professional associations, and third party educational service providers and the requirement that they have to take active roles as partners in the accommodation process and  support accommodations unless it would create undue hardship. Lorene Stanwick asked if this would extend to part-timers who are not part of the collective agreement.  Mike Evans asked about covering the costs of assessments for WSIB students or other students where there is a third party involved.  Would WSIB be obligated to cover the costs?   Barbara Revill asked if apprenticeships would be considered third party.  Lois Wey said that the issue of who pays for assessments and equipment for apprenticeships is being looked at at Fanshawe.  Eydie said that other groups would need to be looked at with respect to who pays ie OBS etc.   Louise Legault mentioned how essential it will be to partnership with faculty in the decision-making process around the identification of core requirements and essential skills, a process that will be about getting accountability and transparency (pg. 29).  Toni Connolly commented on pg. 12-13- Promoting Inclusive Design- that educational providers need to keep in mind universal design principles and that accessibility standards go beyond the Building Code to the Canadian Standards Association’s Barrier-Free Design.
Action:  Lois Wey will provide an update on the outcomes of discussion at Fanshawe with respect to Apprenticeship training and who is responsible for covering the costs of assessments, equipment and other accommodations for those students.
15. CCDI Website, CADSPPE Link- Ted Morrison reported that there is now a CADSPPE Link on the CCDI website.  In addition, minutes from AGMs and provincial meetings for some months have been posted- Feb. and June 2000, Nov. 2002/03/04, Feb. and May 2004. A summary of Frank Walsh’s report-To Participate, To Learn, To Achieve has been posted as well as the CCDI and CCSS submissions to the Rae Review.  The CCDI Proposal for Funding application can be found on the website under the heading “Resources”. Susan Alcorn-MacKay asked that College reps. Email their disability services URL web address to Ted so that he can update the CCDI CONTACT US link on the website.  Susan had asked that our site be linked with CADSPPE as there are several documents located there that may be of interest to us.  Susan mentioned that the CACUSS conference is to be held in Kingston this year from June 19-21. There are approximately 20 workshops for Disability Services providers.  There will be a pre-conference on June 18th that will address Mental Health Issue in the morning and Financial Aid Issues in the afternoon. Mental Health Issues in the morning and Financial Aid Issues in the afternoon.

Action:  CCDI representatives are to e-mail their disability services URL web address to Ted Morrison so that a link can be created from the CCDI website.

16. CCDI Conference Update-Cathy O’Rourke provided an update on the CCDI/OCC AGM and Conference to be held at the Isaiah Inn and Conference Centre May 17-19th, 2005.  Cathy provided early bird registration forms that will be entered into a draw.  OCC is receiving the information as well.  There is a crossover of topics that will interest both groups.  Registration forms are available on the CCDI website.
CCDI/OCC AGM and Conference 2006- Humber will consider hosting.
17. Glenn Crombie Award-Susan Alcorn-MacKay outlined the history of the award.  Sandra Hornby indicated that the call for nominations has gone out on the listserv.  Nominations close March 1st and are to be forwarded to the Regional Reps. by March 15/05.  Regional Reps. will forward them to Sandra by April 1/05 for forwarding to the executive.  Nomination forms are now also available on the CCDI website.
Action:  Sandra will resend the forms to the listserv.
18. CCDI Award- Dawson Pratt indicated that the CCDI Award is an opportunity for us to recognize colleagues who have made an outstanding contribution to the field of Disability Services.  The award can be awarded posthumously or in honour of someone who is retiring or is retired.  It is in the form of a bursary of $500.00 from CCDI that is awarded to a deserving student with a disability in the name of the person nominated.
19. Other Business-NEADS Update- Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that there is a document on Advancing the Inclusion of Students with Disabilities In Colleges and Universities that is available through NEADS free of charge.
20. LD Joint Meeting with IDIA and CCDI- Pam Morel outlined the activities for the afternoon.  There will be a panel of 5 members discussing the need for greater consistency in documentation across the province and suggestions for the future.  Participants will divide up into groups to look at 3 case studies in relationship to the CCDI LD Documentation Guidelines and the Accommodation Decision Tree prepared by Barbara Roberts of IDIA.  The goal is to use the guidelines and provide feedback so that we can move toward a final document.
Action:  Participants to e-mail suggestions re: the CCDI LD Documentation Guidelines to Pam Morel.
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